	MINUTE NUMBERS 889 



Minutes of Overview and Scrutiny (Resources) Committee

Meeting Date:

Thursday, 30 March 2006 starting at 7pm 

Present:

Councillor J S Taylor (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Chief Executive, Corporate Services Manager.

880
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors D Bailey, D Berryman and M Fielding.

881
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 9 February 2006 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

882
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest at the meeting.

883
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There was no public participation.

884
CLINICAL SERVICES REVIEW FOR EAST Lancashire
The Chairman introduced Val Bertonshaw – Project Director for ‘The Case for Change’, Mark Wilkinson – Chief Executive of Hyndburn & Ribble Valley Primary Care Trust and Dr Alan Crowther, a Clitheroe GP and PCT board member.  They were invited to discuss ‘the case for change’ the East Lancashire Clinical Services Review.

Mark Wilkinson explained the need for change which identified outdated hospital buildings, advances in modern medicine, which meant less people requiring hospital stays.  Health services were currently unsustainable as they were and future health care envisaged less care provided in hospitals and more care in high quality facilities within local communities.  

The main aim of the review was to split emergency care from planned care and to transfer some services out of hospitals into the community.  In addition, women’s health and neonatal inpatient services could be provided by both hospital sites in East Lancashire.  The two sites chosen were Queens Park Hospital for emergency care and Burnley General Hospital for planned care.  It was recognised that this would impose travel problems for different locations in East Lancashire.  The concern was that if these changes were not made, there may be reductions in services in the near future.  

There were a number of different types of units and centres which were hoped to be developed:

· Planned medical investment unit

· Primary care rapid response service

· Urgent care centres

· Birthing centres

· Paediatric observation and assessment unit

· Community base care for long term conditions

It was recognised that transport would be a key factor and the plan recognised the need to provide two additional ambulances to maintain response times.  

There was a commitment from local authorities to improve access to both sites.  There would be a new approach to emergency care which would include more local centres for minor injuries and a specialist emergency department staffed by dedicated consultant based teams.  This would mean more services closer to peoples homes, would reduce the number of cancelled operations and also reduce waiting times.  

Members then raised a number of issues:

· Patients choice of hospital outside East Lancashire.

· The issue of public transport and car parking.

· The withdrawal of subsidies for community transport announced by Lancashire County Council.

· The alleged shortage of doctors.

· The need to ensure appropriate midwifery and neonatal services in East Lancashire.

· The need to better coordinate the work of the NHS and local Social Services.

· The future of both Clitheroe Hospital and Clitheroe Health Centre.

· Out of hours services at hospitals.

RESOLVED:
That Val, Mark and Alan be thanked for their interesting and informative presentation.

885
PARTNERSHIP APPRAISAL – EAST LANCASHIRE E-PARTNERSHIP

The Chief Executive referred to the report of the Director of Service Improvements on the work of the East Lancashire e-Partnership (ELeP).  He reminded Members that the partnership included the five district Councils of Burnley, Hyndburn, Pendle, Ribble Valley and Rossendale and had delivered a programme of service improvements through collaboration and the use of shared resources and expertise.

ElePs programme was centred primarily around three areas – procurement, consultation and web transactions.

A joint Committee of Members from partner authorities scrutinised the work of the partnership and agree a medium term business plan, which was updated annually.

He further commented that the partnership was recognised nationally for its work on service improvement and key to its success was its ability to deliver tools, techniques, skills and savings, which had helped build trust and attract external funding.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

886
IMPLEMENTING ELECTRONIC GOVERNMENT – STATUS REPORT

The Corporate Services Manager reported on the progress of the Council's implementing electronic government (IEG) programme.  He commented that over the last four years the Government had provided £900,000 in funding for e-government projects in local government.  As part of the funding process the Council had to complete and return an IEG statement on an annual basis.  The main part of the IEG statement comprised an extensive list of priority outcomes.  These were a range of initiatives and targets set by ODPM for achievement by all Councils.   This Council had successfully achieved the majority of the priority outcomes with a few exceptions which were highlighted within the report.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

887
SHARED SERVICES CONTACT CENTRE – PROGRESS REPORT

The Corporate Services Manager reported that in November 2004 the Council had agreed to join with its Lancashire partners to implement a shared service contact centre.  The agreement provided each partner with new customer relations management (CRM) technology – Onyx ‘One Serve’ which would improve the way it served its customers.  As part of the agreement each partner had the flexibility to implement the new system in a way that best suited their individual circumstances.  

The partnership allowed all partners to implement the new technology based on their particular local circumstances. Although implementation of the project overall had been delayed, all partners had now achieved ‘go live’ status in one form or another.

Implementation of the project at Ribble Valley had been impeded by two major factors – the lack of suitable, discrete accommodation in which to locate the telephony function and the difficulties caused by the repeated failure of the Council's telephone system to provide a consistent reliable service.  

In February 2006 a replacement telephone system had been installed and the Council's three stream waste collection had provided a small and discrete service that was ideally suited for introducing the new customer focused service.  

The Corporate Services Manager outlined the various changes in office accommodation involving the relocation of the Call Centre and the Typing Centre that had recently been completed.  

The introduction of the three stream waste collection had provided a significant additional workload for the Council which had been accommodated by the new Call Centre.  However, it was anticipated that the number of enquiries associated with this new service would reduce over time, as users became familiar with the service.  Pending the introduction of phase 2 of the new waste collection service in autumn 2006, it would be necessary to identify and direct new areas of work into the Call Centre to optimise its capacity.  An implementation plan detailing how the new services would be introduced will be developed over the coming weeks.

RESOLVED:
That Committee note the progress achieved in respect of establishing the Call Centre and that a future report will include a project plan identifying how the new services will be introduced over the coming months.

888
REVIEW OF IEG STATEMENT AND SHARED SERVICES CONTACT CENTRE

Committee considered a report from the Chairman and Vice Chairman of this Committee which reviewed the progress being made by the IEG and Shared Contact Centre with a view to that report being submitted to the next meeting of the Policy and Finance Committee.  

The report contained the findings based on a series of interviews carried out with various officers and councillors including the Chief Executive, Director of Resources, Computer Services Manager, e-Government Officer, Corporate Services Manager as well as Paul Hepburn and Paul Burgess of Lancashire County Council.  Visits had also been made to the Hub at Preston and to Rossendale.  

In addition to this there were various papers submitted by those officers and from Councillor Sherras which had contributed towards the conclusions in the report.

Whilst the IEG and Shared Contact Centre did overlap constantly, it was felt that wherever possible, these two separate elements should be separated for the purpose of the report.

RESOLVED:
That the report be now submitted to Policy and Finance Committee for consideration.

889
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY (RESOURCES) Committee WORKPLAN – 2006/07

The Chief Executive presented a suggested workplan for 2006/07 for this Committee.  Members discussed the workplan and, in particular, suggested that the review of Lancashire Locals should be discussed at the April 2007 meeting rather than the December 2006 meeting.  The Chief Executive also sought clarification of which consultation paper was being submitted in relation to East Lancashire health services.  

RESOLVED:
That the workplan for Overview and Scrutiny (Resources) Committee for 2006/07 as now amended be approved.

The meeting closed at 8.50pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Bill Alker, ext 4412.
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